
 

 

Village of New Maryland 
Council 

15 May 2024 

 

Present: Mayor Judy Wilson-Shee  Deputy Mayor Mike Pope  

Councillor Laurie Pearson  Councillor Tim Scammell    

Councillor Alex Scholten  Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud 

Cynthia Geldart, CAO/Clerk  Maggie Kitchener, Assistant Clerk    

 

1. Call to Order 

Mayor Judy Wilson-Shee called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. with the acknowledgement that the land on 

which we gather is the traditional unceded territory of the Wolastoqiyik and Mi’kmaq people and that we 

should live and work on this land in relationships of peace, friendship and mutual respect.  She explained that 

the meeting was being recorded for broadcast.   

 

2. Approval of the Agenda 

MOVED BY Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud and seconded by Councillor Tim Scammell that the 

agenda be approved as distributed.  MOTION CARRIED.  

 

3. Approval of the Minutes 

MOVED BY Councillor Alex Scholten and seconded by Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud that the 

minutes of the regular session of Council of 17 April 2024 be approved as circulated.   

MOTION CARRIED. 

 

MOVED BY Councillor Alex Scholten and seconded by Councillor Tim Scammell that the minutes of the 

Special Session of Council of 08 May 2024 be approved as circulated.  MOTION CARRIED. 

 

4. Disclosure of Interest 

No Disclosures of Interest were declared. 

 

5. Presentations 

Gary Campbell, a resident of New Maryland, presented a history of the Loyalist Day recognition and the 

connection to New Maryland.  He explained that May 18th is recognized as Loyalist Day in remembrance of 

the Loyalists who arrived in Saint John on 18 May 1783.  Mr. Campbell shared details on how the Loyalists 

settled in this area and noted that it is generally believed that New Maryland was given its name by Loyalists, 

or their descendants, who came here from the colony of Maryland.   

 

6. Proclamations 

Mayor Wilson-Shee proclaimed 18 May 2024 as Loyalist Day in the Village of New Maryland. 

 

Mayor Wilson-Shee also proclaimed 26 May 2024 to 01 June 2024 as Disability Awareness Week and 

encouraged residents to recognize persons with disabilities and their role in our community. 

 

7. Correspondence  

There was no correspondence to read into the record. 

 

8. Mayor’s Comments 

Mayor Wilson-Shee provided an update of the meetings and events that she attended since the last Council 

meeting: 
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❖ April 22: presented a thank you card to Yvon LeBlanc in recognition of his contributions to the Age-

Friendly Committee; 

❖ April 23: participated as a Mystery Reader at the Go-go Gymnastics daycare; 

❖ April 23: Smart Meters presentation hosted by NB Power at the New Maryland Centre; 

❖ April 24: Capital Region Service Commission (CRSC) Oversight Committee;  

❖ April 24: Chamber of Commerce 150th Anniversary Gala held at the Delta Hotel with guest speaker Steve 

Murphy (Deputy Mayor Pope and Councillors Pearson, Scammell, and Scholten also attended);  

❖ April 26: session hosted in Kouchibouguac with Regional Service Commission Chief Executive Officers 

and representatives from the Union of Municipalities of NB (UMNB) and the Association of francophone 

municipalities of NB (AFMNB); 

❖ April 29: volunteered to assist members of the Faith Baptist Church with the clean-up along the New 

Maryland Highway; 

❖ May 01: event hosted by Circular Materials in celebration of the expansion of an enhanced recycling 

program across NB, held at the CRSC Solid Waste Recycling facility; 

❖ May 02: Capital Region Tourism Spring Update event hosted at the Fredericton Convention Centre 

(Councillor Scholten, CAO Cynthia Geldart and Recreation Coordinator Michelle Sawler also attended); 

❖ May 02: presented an 85th birthday certificate to former resident Mickie Bowman; 

❖ May 04: decorated Smile Cookies at the Tim Hortons’ Hanwell location to help support various charities 

across Canada; 

❖ May 06: Parish of New Maryland (PNM) Zoomers monthly meeting; 

❖ May 06: presentation hosted by the Mayor and Council of Hanwell Rural Community regarding scam 

awareness; 

❖ May 07: CRSC board meeting; 

❖ May 08: Food for Thought luncheon held at Kingswood with guest speakers Michael McCain and Blair 

Hyslop presenting A Candid Talk on Food Security and explaining that the project has a fundraising goal 

of $6.3M (six million, three hundred thousand dollars) and $4,583,000 (four million, five hundred eighty-

three thousand dollars) has already been raised; the NB provincial government will contribute $489,000 

(four hundred, eighty-nine thousand dollars) for the building renovations that are needed and an 

additional $496,310 (four hundred ninety-six thousand, three hundred ten dollars) for the construction of 

the Perishable Food Rescue Centre; 

❖ May 09: Human Resources sub-committee meeting with Janelle Doan, HR Consultant, Councillor Mariet 

van Groenewoud and CAO Cynthia Geldart; 

❖ May 09: New Maryland Fire Department open house (Deputy Mayor Pope and Councillor van 

Groenewoud also attended); 

❖ May 09: CRSC Regional Infrastructure Committee; and 

❖ May 14: St. Thomas University’s Spring Convocation ceremony held at the Grant Harvey Centre, where 

Marcel LeBrun, founder of 12 Neighbours, received an Honorary Degree and delivered the address to the 

graduating class.  

Mayor Wilson-Shee concluded her comments by offering congratulations to Coach Gardiner MacDougall, 

who led Canada’s National Men’s Under-18 team to an undefeated gold medal finish in Finland. Coach 

MacDougall has retired from UNB Reds hockey after 24 (twenty-four) years and was recently hired as head 

coach of the Moncton Wildcats hockey team. His son, Taylor MacDougall, has been named the Wildcats’ 

General Manager and Director of Hockey Operations.  

 

9. Comments by Members of Council 

Councillor Alex Scholten provided an update of the meetings and events that he attended since the last 

Council meeting: 
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➢ April 23: Union of Municipalities of New Brunswick (UMNB) Municipal Reform Committee to discuss 

matters including municipal fiscal reform and the status of the Canadian Community Building Fund, 

formerly known as the Gas Tax Fund; 

➢ April 23: UMNB Zone 5 meeting, hosted virtually, where Arcadia Mayor Derek Pleadwell was elected as 

a UMNB Zone 5 representative; 

➢ April 24: virtual Annual General Meeting of Ignite Capital Region where Board members and staff 

discussed the economic development and immigration efforts of Ignite; 

➢ April 24: met with a resident to discuss interest in a potential housing development; 

➢ April 26: Chamber of Commerce Immigration Advocacy Committee to discuss recent changes the federal 

government has made to the temporary foreign worker and student visa and work programs, and how 

these changes may impact employment in NB; 

➢ May 4: strategic planning session for UMNB held in Council Chambers at Moncton City Hall with 

representatives from over 25 (twenty-five) municipalities gathered to discuss the strategic direction 

UMNB should take in the next 3 (three) years to represent municipal members and how to best serve 

those members; 

➢ May 08: attended the Food for Thought luncheon as mentioned by Mayor Wilson-Shee in her comments; 

Councillor Scholten reiterated the fact that $5.4M (five million, four hundred thousand dollars) has 

already been raised and the public fundraising efforts need to generate slightly less than $1M (one million 

dollars); the project is seeking to create a centre where Greener Village is able to process fresh vegetables 

and fruit from around the province before it expires, freezing it and then distributing the product to food 

banks and food bank recipients around the province, with the potential to supply upwards of 3 million 

pounds of rescued food annually; this initiative is crucial to addressing food insecurity in the province; 

➢ May 15: Coalition of Creative Citizens’ Municipal committee to discuss the status of municipal reform 

efforts and make recommendations on what could work best for provincial and municipal levels of 

government; and 

➢ May 15: UMNB Municipal Reform Committee where discussions included municipal fiscal reform, 

proposed amendments to the Local Governance Act Code of Conduct regulation for Council members 

and the draft Regional Services Delivery Act Code of Conduct regulation for RSC board members 

(UMNB will be submitting comments to the province regarding that legislation), and the creation of the 

Municipal Commission and the functions it will perform. 

 

Councillor Laurie Pearson reported that she attended the Kingswood Turnaround Achievement Awards and 

was pleased to note that a Village resident, Belle Myshrall, was a recipient. 

 

10. Planning Advisory Committee (PAC)  

Councillor Tim Scammell reported on the PAC meeting of 06 May 2024. 

➢ He explained that the Building Permit Summary Report for April 2024 was presented to the Committee. 

The nature of the projects ranged from window, door and siding replacement, interior renovations, 

accessory buildings and deck construction.  Two permits were issued for new home construction on 

Boxwood Lane in the Centennial Gardens Subdivision.  The 2024 year-to-date totals to the end of April 

amounted to 14 (fourteen) permits. 

➢ Councillor Scammell reported that the Committee reviewed requested Zoning By-law Amendment No. 

04-01-2024 regarding a proposed 10 (ten)-unit apartment building to be located at 7 Atkinson Lane.  This 

discussion was a follow-up to PAC’s discussions held at their April meeting.  The Committee ratified the 

following recommendations to Council: 

(a) any such approval of the rezoning of the property to a Residential Main Street Zone Four (R-4) be 

subject to a Section 59 Agreement with particular emphasis on site services, storm water 
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management and landscape buffering requirements with the use of deciduous and coniferous 

plantings which are to be shown on a landscaping plan to the satisfaction of the Development 

Officer; 

(b) the Applicant be required to consult with the New Brunswick Department of Transportation and 

Infrastructure (NB DTI) and provide a copy of their written response regarding the proposed 

driveway access to New Maryland Highway; 

(c) the Applicant be required to submit a qualified consultant’s report/traffic study that comments on, 

and provides solutions to, risks the proposed driveways may pose to traffic dynamics and traffic 

safety on New Maryland Highway, Atkinson Lane and Baker Brook Court; 

(d) the site be developed substantially in accordance with the conceptual site plan, to the satisfaction 

of Council and the Development Officer; 

(e) additional parking stalls to be added to the rear parking lot; 

(f) a minimum of 1 (one) barrier-free parking stall be provided as per the Zoning By-law; 

(g) the building exterior designs and finishes shall be in accordance with the Village Zoning By-law 

for the New Maryland Highway Central Corridor Overlay Zone; 

(h) firefighting and fire protection requirements shall be to the satisfaction of Village Council, Fire 

Chief and Village Engineer; 

(i) municipal water and sanitary sewer capacity be allocated and held available for the development 

for a period of 2 (two) years upon any enactment of the requested amendment and subject to 

registration of a Section 59 Zoning Agreement; and 

(j) all construction shall be in accordance with all applicable Village by-laws and policies.    

➢ Councillor Scammell concluded his report by explaining that the Committee also agreed to recommend 

that Council consider the building proposed for construction as a “stacked townhouse” as opposed to an 

“apartment building”. 

MOVED BY Councillor Tim Scammell and seconded by Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud the adoption 

of the Planning Advisory Committee report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED. 

 
11. Emergency Response Plan (ERP) Committee  

No report was presented for the Emergency Response Plan Committee. 

 

12. Project Reports / Updates 

12.(i) Recreation & Leisure Services Department Updates  

Councillor Alex Scholten provided an update on the Recreation & Leisure Services Department activities.    

➢ He reported that 2024 Spring/Summer Programs, Events & News Guide has been posted to the Village 

website and copies were mailed to residents last week and are also available at the Village Office. The 

“Village News” contains information on programs and special events that will be offered by the 

Recreation & Leisure Services Department, important dates and news from various Village departments, 

and general information on our local non-profit organizations. 

➢ The first group of summer students began work this past week with both Day Camp counsellors and 

maintenance crews starting work. 

➢ Notification was received from SEED (Student Employment Experience and Development) that 1 (one) 

Day Camp position will be funded. A reply has not yet been received from CSJ (Canada Summer Jobs) 

but notifications will continue through the summer months so there may still be a possibility for funding. 

➢ The Counsellor in Training (CIT) program will be offered this summer. An application form is available 

on the Village website and applications will be accepted until Monday, 27 May 2024.  A CIT Meet & 

Greet is planned for all applicants on Monday, 03 June 2024 from 6:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. at the New 
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Maryland Elementary School. The CIT program provides the opportunity for students to mentor with Day 

Camp Counsellors for a 2 (two)-week period at our Day Camps.  

➢ Details of the Communities in Bloom (CIB) program have been finalized. The Community Information 

package was submitted to CIB National and the Village of New Maryland “profile” is now available on 

their website at www.communitiesinbloom.ca. As part of this initiative, all residents and businesses are 

encouraged to consider adding orange to any flower or plant displays, as orange is the CIB Colour of the 

Year for 2024. 

➢ Councillor Scholten invited residents to stop by the Village office to pick up a package of wildflower 

seeds while supplies last. If these wildflower seeds are planted in a sunny area, the blooms will feed the 

bees all summer. 

➢ Thirteen equinox “self-watering” hanging basket planters were purchased for the light poles along the 

New Maryland Highway as part of the CIB initiative. The design introduces water from the bottom of the 

planter, allowing it to soak upwards through the soil to the root systems, allowing for optimal plant 

growth. The plants can take on water as needed and the reservoir is protected from wind and sun, 

significantly reducing evaporation and dramatically increasing water efficiency, thereby reducing staff 

time spent on watering as well. 

➢ The Village will host 3 (three) Garden Talk sessions as part of the Communities In Bloom program.  The 

sessions will be held on Wednesdays at 7:00 p.m. at Victoria Hall.  There is no charge to attend and all 

residents are welcome to participate.  The sessions are as follows: 

• 12 June 2024 – Planting Pest-Control Flowers and Plants as an Alternative to Pesticides, with 

guest speaker Dr. Jim Goltz, Fredericton Botanic Garden Association; 

• 26 June 2024 – Planting to Attract Monarch Butterflies and Pollinators, with guest speaker Alysha 

McGrattan, Nature NB; and 

• 25 September 2024 – Fall Prep for Gardens/Fall Bulb Planting, with guest speaker Dianne Earl, 

Scott’s Nursery. 

Residents can register with the Recreation Coordinator for 1 (one) or all of these informative and 

interactive sessions. Additional details on Communities in Bloom initiatives/activities will be provided 

over the next few months. 

➢ Councillor Scholten encouraged residents to join in the 2024 ParticipACTION Community Challenge. In 

2023, New Maryland tracked over 1.1 million minutes, placing 8th (eighth) in the Province of New 

Brunswick, and 66th (sixty-sixth) nationally out of 2,463 (two thousand four hundred sixty-three) 

participating communities throughout Canada. This year, favourite activities return, as well as a new 

weekly contest, a new Try-it event, and 4 (four) Day Camp Drop-in activities at our parks.  The following 

activities have been planned: 

• the Mayor’s Walk will be held on 05 June 2024 to officially launch the Community Challenge; 

the 30 (thirty)-minute walk is being hosted in conjunction with the New Maryland Elementary 

School (NMES) and will start at the school;   

• a Pickleball Try-it Event is scheduled for Saturday, 01 June 2024 from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. at 

NMES (spaces are limited and residents can e-mail Recreation Coordinator Michelle Sawler to 

register); 

• Yoga in the Park will be offered on Monday evenings in June (June 3rd, 10th, 17th & 24th) in 

Athletic Park from 7:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.; the event is hosted in partnership with Tabitha Crowell 

and participants should bring water and a yoga mat; 

• Day Camp Drop-ins will be held for residents to come meet the Day Camp staff and have fun 

playing games and activities on the following dates and locations: 

❖ 08 June 2024 from 10:00 a.m. until 12:00 p.m. at Shaw Park in the Springwater Place 

http://www.communitiesinbloom.ca/
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subdivision; 

❖ 08 June 2024 from 2:00 p.m. until 4:00 p.m. at Wildwood Park, located at the New Maryland 

Centre Playground; 

❖ 15 June 2024 from 10:00 a.m. until 12:00 p.m. at Orchard Park in the Forbes subdivision; and 

❖ 15 June 2024 from 2:00 p.m. until 4:00 p.m. at the New Maryland Elementary School 

Playground;  

• a Disc Golf Try-it event, hosted by the Fredericton Disc Golf Association, is scheduled for 

Saturday, 22 June 2024 from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. at the Athletic Park and NMES grounds; and 

• all of these activities are free for residents to attend. 

➢ The Village received a ParticipACTION grant and funds were used to purchase 2 (two) new stencils as 

well as paint that will be used to refresh the current stencils along the New Maryland Highway sidewalk. 

To celebrate the Community Challenge throughout June (as well as Parks and Recreation month), weekly 

prize draws will be held for ParticipACTION clothing and other gear. Participants should take a photo 

using one of the activity stencils and send it to our Recreation Coordinator. Participants may also take a 

photo at one of the Village’s parks and playgrounds with the sun stencil and send it to us.  Residents are 

encouraged to visit all the community parks or take a walk or bike along the New Maryland Highway 

sidewalk and try out these fun stencil activities. 

➢ A Babysitter Course is scheduled for Wednesday, 21 August 2024 at Victoria Hall from 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 

p.m. with a cost of $60 (sixty dollars) per participant for youth ages 11 (eleven) and older.  The 

registration form is available online and e-transfer payments are accepted. Registration is limited to 20 

(twenty) participants. 

➢ New gardeners are being accepted for the 2024 season. To reserve a 9 (nine) x 15 (fifteen) garden plot in 

the Sunrise Community Garden (adjacent to the park) gardeners should contact the Recreation 

Coordinator.  The garden typically opens early to mid-June, weather permitting. The garden is fenced 

with on-site water barrels and gardening tools. The cost for one plot is $25 (twenty-five dollars) plus HST 

and e-transfer payments are accepted. There are 28 (twenty-eight) spots and we currently have 7 (seven) 

plots available. Community gardening is a healthy, inexpensive activity that allows participants to 

interact with other gardeners socially, in a meaningful and physically productive way. Many of the 

gardeners share their seeds and plants with one another and this year the Village will offer a “leave one 

take one” plant storage area at the Community Garden.  

➢ Summer students have had a busy start to the season and work is underway in Athletic Park.  The new 

basketball nets, tennis court nets and beach volleyball nets have all been installed and the courts are now 

open.  New base systems were purchased for 3 (three) of the baseball fields and the Peewee baseball field 

opened last week for practice. The crews have also been working on the suspension bridge located in the 

New Maryland Centre nature trails to replace a few of the boards.  Additional repairs/replacement along 

the deck will be required this summer. 

➢ The benches located in the New Maryland Centre trails are nearing end of life. Staff reached out to the 1st 

New Maryland Scouts earlier in the spring and as part of an upcoming weekend Scout camp activities, 

they will be building 3 (three) new benches for the Village. The building materials were purchased by 

staff and the original bench design plans were shared with the Scout leaders. The new benches will be a 

welcome addition to the well-used nature trails. 

➢ The PNM Zoomers’ activities and program highlights are as follows:  

• monthly meetings are held on the first Monday of the month at 10:00 a.m. and the next meeting is 

scheduled for 03 June 2024;  

• Stretch and Strengthening classes have concluded for the year and will resume in September; 

• the Craft Club will hold its final meeting for the year on 22 May 2024; 
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• the Book Club meets every 4th (fourth) Thursday at 11:00 a.m. and their final meeting before summer 

break is 23 May 2024;    

• the Painting Group meets on Wednesday afternoons from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. and continues into 

June;  

• the PNM Zoomers invite high school and university students to apply for the PNM Zoomers 

Scholarship valued at $500 (five hundred dollars); recipients must live in the Parish of New Maryland 

(Village of New Maryland and/or Sunbury-York South Rural Community) and be enrolled in 

geriatrics or a related field; the application deadline is 01 June 2024 and the application is available 

on the Village website; and 

• additional information is available on the Village website or via email at pnmzoomers@gmail.com.   

MOVED BY Councillor Alex Scholten and seconded by Deputy Mayor Mike Pope the adoption of the 

Recreation and Leisure Services Department report as presented.   MOTION CARRIED. 

 

12. (ii) Public Works Department Updates 

Councillor Laurie Pearson provided an update on the activities of the Public Works Department. 

➢ She reported that Public Works staff investigated 6 (six) public works reports in April for culvert repair, 

water service lateral repair, tree damage and plow damage from winter activities. The reports are being 

worked on and will be resolved to the satisfaction of the residents and staff.   

➢ Public works staff are busy with spring maintenance activities, including monitoring stormwater systems 

and open ditches during heavy rain events, preparing equipment for summer maintenance, patching 

asphalt, repairing sod damage from winter activities, maintaining water and wastewater equipment, 

renovating the Springwater Reservoir, monitoring water and wastewater facilities to ensure their 

performance meets our operational standards, and continuing their training on safety and operational 

procedures. 

➢ K-Line Construction will be starting construction on the Water Treatment Process (WTP) Control 

Building located at 170 Kingston Avenue this week and plan to start construction on the Booster Pump/ 

PRV Station located at 492 New Maryland Highway near the first of June. The buildings are part of the 

Sunrise Wellfield Development project. This wellfield development project will provide redundancy for 

the Village’s existing water system as well as allow future development in the Village and would not be 

possible without the financial support from the Federal and Provincial governments. 

➢ The Public Works Department has hired 4 (four) summer students to assist with maintenance of 

municipal properties throughout the Village.   

➢ Councillor Pearson reminded residents that the posted speed limit throughout the Village is 40 (forty) 

km/hour and in the vicinity of the elementary school it is 30 (thirty) km/hour.  Staff have erected speed 

radars throughout the Village to monitor vehicle speeds. Staff review the data collected and forward any 

observations that are a concern to the RCMP for their monitoring.  If residents observe individuals 

driving at high rates of speed, they should contact the RCMP to initiate an investigation.  The Village 

office also has “Keep It To 40” signs available free of charge if residents would like to install the signs on 

their property to encourage motorists to follow the speed limit.  Drivers are also asked to be watchful of 

pedestrians using crosswalks and walking along streets with no sidewalks. 

➢ The Village’s municipal water system is checked daily and sampled weekly. Councillor Pearson 

reminded residents who are on private well water to have their water tested regularly for coliform and e-

coli bacteria. Sample bottles and collection procedures are available at the Village office between 8:30 

a.m. and 4:30 p.m. Monday to Friday, except for holidays. 

➢ The contractor has completed the Street Sweeping contract and residents were thanked for not parking on 

the streets during the clean-up time.    

mailto:pnmzoomers@gmail.com
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➢ The spring tree mulching program is scheduled to start on Tuesday, 21 May 2024.  The pile of branches 

for the program is to be no larger than 8 feet by 4 feet by 4 feet.  

➢ The annual spring leaf collection is scheduled for Wednesday, 22 May 2024 on the east side of the 

highway and Thursday, 23 May 2024 on the west side of the highway.  Leaves will only be collected if 

they are contained in compostable bags. 

➢ Councillor Pearson concluded her report by encouraging residents to stay informed of municipal 

activities by visiting the Village website, Facebook page, and Twitter (X) feed on a regular basis.  

MOVED BY Councillor Laurie Pearson and seconded by Councillor Alex Scholten the adoption of the 

Public Works Department report as presented. 

 

Discussion on the motion: Councillor Scholten commented on the great job by the street sweeping contractor 

and reiterated that we have “Keep It to 40km/hr” signs at the Village Office and they are a useful tool in 

reminding residents of the speed limit.   MOTION CARRIED. 

 

12. (iii) Administration – CAO/Clerk’s Office 

Deputy Mayor Mike Pope reported that he had a motion to bring forward regarding the appointment of the 

Assistant Clerk.  He explained that Council and Staff are pleased to welcome a new staff member to our 

team.  Maggie Kitchener has been hired as our Assistant Clerk and we are moving forward with the 

Resolution of Council for her official appointment.  The position of Assistant Clerk is legislated in the Local 

Governance Act and requires a Resolution of Council for appointment.  The official appointment will ensure 

that she is legally authorized to implement any duties that are required by the CAO or Council and legislated 

in the Act.  

 

MOVED BY Deputy Mayor Mike Pope and seconded by Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud the following 

Resolution of Council: Be It Resolved That the Council for the Village of New Maryland, as per the 

recommendation of the Chief Administrative Officer, appoint Maggie Kitchener as the Assistant Clerk for 

the Village of New Maryland, as per sections 71(1), 73, 74(1) and 74(2) of the Local Governance Act; Be It 

Further Resolved that the Council hereby directs that Maggie Kitchener, as Assistant Clerk, be appointed to 

enforce the by-laws of the Village of New Maryland and amendments thereto, and be authorized to make 

application or commence proceedings on behalf of the Village of New Maryland to Courts of competent 

jurisdiction in relation to matters arising under the Community Planning Act, Local Governance Act and 

Village of New Maryland by-laws enacted pursuant to those statutes.  MOTION CARRIED. 

 

Members of Council and staff welcomed Maggie to the Village’s team. 

 

13. Approval of the Treasurer’s Report 

MOVED BY Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud and seconded by Councillor Tim Scammell the following 

Resolution of Council: Be It Resolved That the Treasurer’s Report be adopted as follows: Payments made in 

the month of April 2024 from the General Operating account by cheques and direct payments $422,293.71 

(four hundred twenty-two thousand, two hundred ninety-three dollars and seventy-one cents); from the Water 

& Sewer Operating account $33,613.29 (thirty-three thousand, six hundred thirteen dollars and twenty-nine 

cents); from the General Capital account $12,075.00 (twelve thousand and seventy-five dollars); and from the 

Water & Sewer Capital account $111,150.26 (one hundred eleven thousand, one hundred fifty dollars and 

twenty-six cents).   MOTION CARRIED. 
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14. Public Input / Inquires 

Councillor Tim Scammell took an opportunity to share a proud moment and offered congratulations to his 

son for recently graduating with a Bachelor of Civil Engineering degree.  

 

15. New Business  

There was no New Business. 

 

16. Date, Time and Location of Next Meeting 

The next formal Council meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, 19 June 2024 at 7:30 p.m. in Council 

Chamber. 

 

17. Motion for Adjournment 

MOVED BY Councillor Alex Scholten and seconded by Councillor Mariet van Groenewoud to adjourn the 

meeting. MOTION CARRIED. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:11 p.m. 

       

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

  

Cynthia Geldart 

CAO/Clerk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

         

__________________________________   __________________________________ 

                    Judy Wilson-Shee                                        Cynthia Geldart 

   Mayor                                             CAO/Clerk 


